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GROWING PAINS. Business is boomin'. Since our first newsletter in January
we've added 221 new members, bringing our total to 452. Most of the new members
joined in response to President Roy Hockensmith's letter sent to s list of retirees
obtained from SCS state offices. To beat the 10-cent postage rate with that letter,
Roy, Secretary Joe Rogers, Member Paul Lemmon and the editor addressed envelopes
and stuffed them and stamped them like crazy. We were tickled with the response.
Many, along with their dues, sent notes expressing their interest in ARSCSE and its
possibilities for service. Membership is from 47 states, Puerto Rico and the District
of Columbia, States having 20 or more members include Virginia, Texas, Oregon, and
Maryland. Others pushing toward this mark including Arizona, California, Colorado,
Florida, Georgia, Idaho, Kansas, Louisiana, Mississippi, Nebraska, North Carolina,
Ohio, Oklahoma, Washington, and Wisconsin. President Hockensmith has asked our
regional representatives to select a leader in each state to represent the Associa-
tion, And Roy suggests that attention be paid to affiliate members as well as
retirees eligible for full membership. A surfeit of things to report and a lack of
space within our six-page format, even by severely condensing copy and eliminating
extra lines for headings, forced expansion to eight pages this issue, It was either
that or omit what we thought was useful information or '"personals." In this issue
we are also trying out a cheaper reproduction process that involves typing on special
stencils instead of on paper for camera copy used to make negatives. In other words,
we are cutting out one step -- the negative -- at a savings of about $3 a page.

We'll also try a cheaper grade of paper. We hope the results are satisfactory. If
your newsltetter is hand-addressed, as nearly half of them are this issue, it's
because your membership didn't arrive in time for an addressograph stencil to be
made. You'll have one by the next newsletter. Secretary Rogers is making up a
supplemental membership list that can be added to your list of January 15 when it
is sent out in a few weeks.

RETIREE BENEFIT BILLS., Two bills of interest to retirees are pending., The
Senate has a House-passed bill that would establish minimum civil service benefits
equal to the minimum for social security and give a flat $20 a monthly increase to
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all persons who retired from the federal service before October 1969. The other,

a bill to eliminate the annuity deduction a retiree must take in order to provide
survivor benefits, has cleared the House Post Office and Civil Service Committee,
Under its provisions, all present and future retirees would get their full annuity
as well as the right to designate a portion of it for a survivor. The Administra-
tion is reportedly opposed to the retroactive annuity recomputation and new benefit
(estimated to cost $200 to $300 million) and insiders say the President is certain
to veto the legislation if it gets through Congress.

LOOKING FOR AN ASSIGNMENT? Requests for the names of retirees interested
in short-term or long-term assignments are received on a continuing basis by SCS
from international and foreign agencies and organizations and private consulting
firms. The requests also include U.S, Government assignments, which are limited
to three months. Other assignments range from a few weeks to two years. If you
are interested write to Dale Webber, foreign program specialist, SCS, Washington,
D.C. 20250, phone (301) 447-4403. Give him your address, phone number, and your
preferences as to locations and length of assignment. Dale will give your name to
requesters who will get in touch with you direct.

ENVIRONMENTAL APPROACH MODERATING. Most observers of the Washington scene
agree that environmental concerns are becoming more moderate due to growing aware-
ness that there must be a balance between environmental needs and production and
energy needs. The pros and the cons are moving away from their extremes toward the
center, just about where SCS has been all along. Some of the controversies and
legal complications that have caused many problems may abate somewhat. Despite
these problems, the watershed program, as an example, is still moving along, Fiscal
year 1973 saw the highest dollar amount in construction ever -- and 1974 is expected
to be just as high. Amusing evidence of the exaggerated claims of extreme environ-
mentalists came to light the other day with publication of photographs of the main
channel of Chicod Creek, Pitt County, N.C., a watershed project that has had more
than its share of legal and other problems. The photographs of this "marvelous
fishing paradise' show a dry channel clogged with debris and sediment, with only
a few stagnant pools of water visible here and there. All out production efforts
involving bringing '"new'" land into production call for accelerated technical assis-
tance in conservation planning and application and accelerated soil surveys. (see
item under "SCS Press Releases') USDA has just issued a publication focussing on
this problem. Title, "Land Use Planning Assistance Available Through the Department
of Agriculture.” Write to SCS for a free copy.

NEW ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR. Effective April 7, NE Field Representative
and TSC Director Ronello M. (Mel) Davis will fill a new assistant administrator
post in the Washington office in which he will have responsibility for program
planning and evaluation and legislative liaison.

NEW AWARDS PROGRAM. Conservation districts and teachers in districts may
take part in a new environmental conservation education awards program sponsored
by Allis Chalmers and NACD, Two national awards of $1,500 each are offered, one
to the conservation district that has developed the best conservation education
program in cooperation with elementary and/or high schools in its area, and the
other to the teacher-of-the year in environmental conservation education. Nomi-
nations must be made by May 1. This program, it would seem offers an opportunity







